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Welcome       Letter from the Chair 
 

Since our last newsletter there have been many significant events – 

locally and nationally – affecting GRAI and our members.   

Starting with the big picture, we have a new Federal Government, and 

the Ageing portfolio has been shifted from the Department of Health to 

Social Services. It is too early to know what, if any, difference this will 

make to service delivery.  Needless to say, GRAI will be monitoring this, 

and speaking out if we find LGBTI rights are not being fully supported. 

We are delighted to announce that GRAI, in partnership with GLCS 

(recently  renamed Living Proud) is about to enter into a contract with 

the National LGBTI Health Alliance to deliver training to Aged Care 

service providers in WA. The first ‘Train the Trainer’ sessions will be 

conducted in March 2014, and the training sessions will begin to be 

delivered to the Aged Care sector shortly thereafter. More details of 

this new project are on Page 2.  We are all very excited about the new 

opportunities that will open up through greater interaction with service 

providers. 

Closest to home, GRAI’s Board membership has changed following our 

AGM in October. In what feels like an historic moment in GRAI’s history, 

Dr Jude Comfort has stepped down as our very able Chairperson, 

although she remains on the Board and remains committed to the work 

of GRAI. The cliché about big shoes being hard to fill is indeed true, as 

Jude has made an impressive contribution to the rights of LGBTI elders 

over 6 years as Chair of GRAI, as well as being instrumental in building 

a solid reputation for our organisation.   

However, as your incoming Chair, I am full of enthusiasm for the 

journey ahead, and will be very well supported by our talented Board 

members, Leonie Stickland (Deputy Chair), Dr Dan Parker (Treasurer), 

Wendy Bennett (Secretary), Brett Tizard, Jude Comfort, and new Board 

member, Dee O’Neill. Welcome, Dee!  Naturally it is a rather daunting 

task to take on the mantle of GRAI Chair, and in advance I thank the 

Board and our members for the energy that they (and you, our 

members and supporters) will supply.  

As the year comes to a close, we also reflect on our activities and 

achievements. Jude Comfort’s Chair Report to the AGM is summarized 

on Page 3 and shows us steadily on-track pursuing our long-term vision 

of visibility and equal rights for LGBTI older adults. 
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Winning LGBTI Elders’ Rights is 

cutting edge social change. 

If you are excited by the work 

of GRAI and want to get 

involved, or contribute skills or 

suggestions, please feel free to 

contact our incoming Chair, 

June Lowe, on 9383 7753 or 

june_lowe@hotmail.com 

We always look forward to 

hearing from you. 

 

 

mailto:info@grai.org.au
http://www.grai.org.au/
mailto:june_lowe@hotmail.com
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I first joined the GRAI Board in 2009, 

and have been amazed at the progress 

we have been able to make: research 

that has informed our innumerable 

submissions to agencies; contributions 

to successful law reform to establish 

LGBTI elders’ rights; and gaining 

influence in the Aged Care sector. Also 

the great community events, some 

social, some informative, giving us 

opportunities to interact with our 

community – the ‘fun stuff’ that makes 

it all worthwhile. 

  

As your incoming Chair, I would like to 

extend a warm invitation to contact 

me if you have any suggestions or 

contributions you would like to make 

to further the work of GRAI.  

Together we can do so much more!  

I look forward to hearing from you! 

June Lowe 

GRAI Chair  

NB Jude Comfort is taking a well-earned half 

gap year in early 2014. We wish her enjoyable 

travels. (See page 12) 

 

In September 2013 the National LGBTI Health Alliance announced it was calling for tenders to 

deliver LGBTI sensitivity training to the Aged care sector. 

The training program, designed by ACON (Aids Council of NSW), and funded by the $2.4m set aside 

for this purpose under the previous government’s National LGBTI Ageing and Aged Care Strategy, 

is now poised to be rolled out nationally. 

GRAI and GLCS (now called Living Proud) 

submitted a joint tender to deliver this training 

in Western Australia.  

In late November, we learned that our 

Expression of Interest was successful, and we 

are currently working on documents to legalise 

the agreement with the Alliance. 

Two trainers from ACON will travel to Perth in 

March 2014 to conduct a Train the Trainer 

program for a team of 6 trainers from GRAI and 

Living Proud. 

GRAI will also review the training materials and 

‘localise’ to WA conditions if appropriate.  

The Aged Care training project will be funded 

over a 2 year period, and we are committed to 

deliver a total of 45 training sessions over that 

period to Aged Care organisations in both 

metropolitan and regional areas.  

The target audiences will include community 

care providers, residential aged care facilities, 

retirement villages and other services who 

engage with older adults in the community. 

GRAI and Living Proud are delighted to be part 

of this ground-breaking project and are 

confident that our combined experiences in 

LGBTI ageing issues and delivering training 

services will prove to be a perfect 

collaboration for this project.  

From GRAI’s perspective, it is most rewarding 

to finally see the fruition of work that began 

with our 2010 research into WA residential care 

(‘We don’t have any of those people here’ and 

Best Practice Guidelines) and also to be part of 

one of the tangible outcomes following years of 

submission writing and lobbying, to put LGBTI 

elders’ rights firmly on the agenda. 

Letter from the Chair, continued 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Wishing 

you a 

wonderful 

Festive 

Season and 

a very 

happy and 

productive 

New Year. 

 

Training for LGBTI inclusivity in Aged Care Services 
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GRAI submissions in 2013 

 April 2013 - Inquiry into the care and 

management of younger and older Australians 

living with dementia and behavioural and 

psychiatric symptoms of dementia 
 

 April 2013 – Verbal submission to Community 

Affairs Legislation Committee hearings in Perth, 

on the Aged Care (Living Longer Living Better 

(LLLB)) Bill 2013. 
 

 May 2013 - Senate Standing Committee on 

Community Affairs Aged Care Amendment Bill 

(LLLB) 2013 (aged care services, disability and 

ageing, social inclusion, human rights, 

Productivity Commission). 

 

 

 

2013 GRAI AGM and Round-up 

By June Lowe, with the round-up drawn from Dr Jude 

Comfort’s Chair Report to the 2013 AGM. 
 

GRAI’s 2013 AGM was held on 20 October in the pleasant 

surrounds of Coode St Café, Mt Lawley. Our new Board was 

elected (see photo below right), and thanks given to continuing 

members and also to past Board member, Paul Garde. 

June Lowe gave a short reflection on the factors contributing 

to recent dramatic changes regarding LGBTI issues in ageing 

(based on a similar presentation she gave to the British 

Gerontology Conference (BSG) in UK in September this year). 

In the last AGM in her role as GRAI chair, Jude Comfort 

reviewed the organisation’s achievements over the past year 

and challenges for the future. 

Round up 

GRAI was founded in 2005 and has been primarily an advocacy 

group to date, gaining a reputation as a lead agency nationally 

in the area of LGBTI ageing issues. 

In recent times GRAI’s political lobbying work has been to the 

fore, with opportunities arising from the law reform agenda of 

the previous Minister for Ageing the Hon Mark Butler. Under his 

jurisdiction we saw aged care reform under Living Longer 

Living Better package which for the first time included 

comprehensive coverage of LGBTI issues. Changes to the Aged 

Care Act and the Sex Discrimination Act also cemented many 

important reforms. 

Board members Jude Comfort and Dan Parker sat on the DOHA 

working party which developed the National LGBTI Ageing and 

Aged Care Strategy (launched in December 2012. Then in July 

2013, GRAI (in collaboration with COTA and ACSWA), presented 

a successful event to present this seminal strategy to the WA 

public with (then) Minister Jacinta Collins. This event was well 

attended, particularly by people from the Aged Care sector. 

GRAI Board members have also presented on LGBTI ageing 

issues at conferences nationally and internationally – notably 

the Health in Difference Conference, Melbourne; Informa 

Seminar, Sydney; and the BSG Conference, Oxford.  

GRAI has also contributed to the public debate through our 

media presence, profiling and providing commentary on aged 

care issues both within the mainstream and GLBTI media. 

Looking ahead, key challenges include ensuring that we 

maintain the gains made at a Federal level. In addition, we 

would also like to focus more on our member base and 

connections in the broader LGBTI community. Building the 

capacity of our organisation is now especially important both 

to sustain our advocacy and to enable us to embark in new 

directions such as cultural sensitivity training within the Aged 

Care sector. 

 

 GRAI AGM 20 Oct 2013 at Coode Street Café, Mt Lawley  

GRAI Board members, 2013-14:  

L-R Brett Tizard, Jude Comfort, Dan Parker, June Lowe, 

Wendy Bennett, Leonie Stickland, Dee O’Neill 
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Pride marches on 
By Leonie Stickland 

 

 

As participants in the 2013 PRIDE 

parade roared, pranced, rolled, strolled 

or shimmied through Northbridge on a 

sunny November afternoon, GRAI’s two 

marchers, anointed with sun-block and 

dressed to the nines, flounced along the 

route brandishing GRAIs banner. 

Our message, advocating both equality 

and quality in ageing, pressed home that 

visibility for LGBTI older adults is critical 

for a life to be well lived. 

Unlike at evening parades in the past, 

when excited throngs spread several 

people deep along William and James 

Streets, this year’s daytime parade was 

watched by two distinct types of 

spectators – members and supporters of 

the GLBTI community who had come 

specifically to Northbridge to watch the 

parade, and sparsely-distributed knots of 

bemused shoppers holding bags of 

weekend purchases, probably unaware of 

the significance of the event. At some 

points along the route, there were wide 

gaps of empty footpath between 

watchers, giving the impression of a lower 

turnout. In this, my second parade as a 

marcher, I felt that the timeslot was not 

as conducive to a carnival atmosphere as 

the night parades had been. 

Television news cameras zoomed in on 

GRAI’s banner at the James Street corner, 

and ABC presenter Allison Hembrough 

beckoned us over, asking what we were 

about. I blurted out something like: 

‘LGBTI people are not only young people 

in their 20s – lots of us are in our 50s or 

60s or 70s or even 80s, and we want 

equality too!’   

It was a hot day, even under a parasol, 

but marching was still great fun. We hope 

GRAI’s participation raised awareness 

that older GLBTI people are an active 

presence in our community – and well 

deserving of full recognition! 

 

Mystery GRAI member (sorry please contact us with your name!) and Leonie 

Stickland at the Pride Parade muster point – all prepared to fly the GRAI flag. 

Pride WA, future directions  
By June Lowe 

GRAI recently contributed a submission to PRIDE WA’s 

Community Survey. Whatever the future holds for PRIDE WA, 

we hope that it will include a strong focus on LGBTI elders, 

which, it must be admitted, has been lacking in the past. 

We believe that the whole LGBTI community will be greatly 

enriched if we can see events which serve to deepen multi-

generational understandings, break down ageist stereotypes, 

and give younger people exposure to valuable role models.  

Events which are large and loud and alcohol focused have 

limited appeal for a great number of older LGBTI people. So 

while PRIDE works for an inclusive society, we hope that more 

thought can go into honouring those who have lived through 

very different times, many of whom were in the vanguard of 

fighting for the freedoms which are now being taken for 

granted. 

Our history is our heritage.  It would be wonderful if we 

celebrated this during Pride: gaining an appreciation of our 

diverse histories gives us an authentic understanding of our 

identity as part of an LGBTI community. 

We hope PRIDE WA goes from strength to strength and can play 

a central role in LGBTI community building, even perhaps 

providing a focus through an LGBTI ‘hub’ and resource centre. 

A copy of GRAI’s submission to Pride is on our website: 

www.grai.org.au   

 

http://www.grai.org.au/


 

GRAI MATTERS Page 5 

Perfect for a December 

newsletter… don’t we love 

all these articles that 

reassure us that red wine 

is good for us? 

Chemicals in green tea and 

red wine may block the brain 

damage caused by 

Alzheimer’s disease.  

Scientists at the University of Leeds targeted a 

process that allows harmful clumps of protein in 

the brain to kill neurons. Using purified extracts 

of the chemicals EGCG in green tea and 

resveratrol in red wine, they were able to 

stopnerve cells from being harmed. 

Lead scientist Professor Nigel Hooper says it is an 

important step in increasing understanding of the 

cause and progression of Alzheimer’s. 

“It’s a misconception that Alzheimer’s is a 

natural part of ageing; it’s a disease that we 

believe can ultimately be cured through finding 

new opportunities for drug targets like this,” he 

says. 

Alzheimer’s is characterised 

by a build-up of amyloid-beta 

protein in the brain that 

clumps together to form toxic, 

sticky ‘amyloid balls’ which 

latch on to molecules called 

prions on the surface of nerve 

cells. As a result, the nerve 

cells start to malfunction and 

eventually die. 

“We wanted to investigate whether the precise 

shape of the amyloid balls is essential for them to 

attach to the prion receptors, like the way a 

baseball fits snugly into its glove,” says Dr Jo 

Rushworth, another member of the Leeds team. 

“If so, we wanted to see if we could prevent the 

amyloid balls binding to prion by altering their 

shape, as this would stop the cells from dying.”  

It appears that red wine and green tea 

compounds can reshape amyloid proteins, so that 

when they were added to amyloid balls in a test 

tube, the toxic clumps no longer harmed human 

and animal brain cells. 

Adapted from the National Business Review, 20 Aug 2013 

nbr.co.nz/article/tea-wine-curbs-dementia-lf-135717  

  

Green tea, red wine may curb dementia 

 

 

 

 

 

LGBTI Mental Health Conference 
Sydney 26-27 June 2014 

Key dates: 

Early bird registration closes 31 March 2014 

Abstract submissions close 28 February 2014 

 
Click here to register or find out more… 

www.mindoutconference.net  

 

 

http://www.nbr.co.nz/sites/default/files/imagecache/article_image_full/wine_3.jpg
http://www.mindoutconference.net/
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On 27 November, Nick Burrage from the 

Australian Human Rights Commission (AHRC), 

was in Perth to explain the recent changes to 

the Sex Discrimination Act 1984 (the SDA) 

which came into effect on 1 August 2013. June 

Lowe met with him and discussed some of the 

implications of these changes, particularly to 

Aged Care service providers. 

It is now unlawful under Federal law to 

discriminate against a person on the grounds of 

their sexual orientation, gender identity or 

intersex status. (The specific inclusion of Intersex 

status is a world first!)  Same-gender couples are 

now also protected under the new definition of 

‘marital or relationship status’. 

These laws apply to all Commonwealth funded 

Aged Care services (even if they are only part-

funded), residential, flexible care, community 

care, HACC and a host of other services. 

Direct and indirect discrimination 

There are two categories of discrimination: direct 

and indirect. Direct discrimination is treating an 

LGBTI person less favourably than anyone else in 

the same circumstances. Indirect discrimination 

is when there is a ‘standard’ service or practice 

that effectively disadvantages an LGBTI person. 

(eg heteronormative expectations such as an 

insistence on dressing a man in ‘men’s’ clothes 

when he prefers to dress in drag).  

If actions taken by an Aged Care provider have 

the effect of disadvantaging persons with a 

particular orientation, gender identity or intersex 

status, it could be covered by the Act and 

therefore a complaint can be made to the AHRC. 

Religious exemptions 

An important change is that 

religious organisations can no 

longer automatically claim 

exemptions under the Act.  If 

they do discriminate against 

clients, they now must prove 

their case is necessary on 

religious grounds.  This is 

significant, as about 1/3 aged 

care services in WA are provided by faith-based 

organisations, which were previously exempt 

from the Act.  

It should be noted that many of faith-based aged 

care providers have been active campaigners for 

LGBTI rights, and all the major religious service 

providers submitted written support for the 

changes to the legislation.  However, 

unfortunately, they are still able to (legally) 

discriminate against employees: a major flaw 

that still needs to be addressed. 

Sexual harassment 

Sexual harassment is defined as any behaviour of 

a sexual nature likely to offend, humiliate or 

intimidate. It includes unwelcome physical 

touching, staring or leering, suggestive comments 

or jokes, emailing or texting rude jokes or 

sexually explicit material. The SDA recognises 

that ‘everyone has a right to be safe and free 

from harassment’. 

The SDA sexual harassment clause is helpful as it 

now applies a simple 'reasonable person test' – 

i.e. if a 'reasonable person' would anticipate their 

actions could cause offense given the conditions. 

Under this clause, 'intrusive questions' (eg about 

trans operation or a sexual practice) could be 

deemed sexual harassment and be considered 

unlawful. 

Making a complaint 

If you have experienced discrimination that you 

don’t feel able to resolve yourself, you can make 

a complaint to the Commission.  The complaint 

should be made within 12 months of the event, 

preferably in writing (see the 

AHRC website for a complaint 

form). The Commission will 

invite the parties to an 

informal conciliation process.  

This is a free service.  

If conciliation is unsuccessful, 

a complaint may be taken to 

the Federal Court. 

Sex Discrimination Act amendments: new protections for LGBTI older adults 

FOR DISCRIMINATION COMPLAINTS  

CONTACT THE AHRC 

Complaint Info Line: 1300 656 419  

Australian Human Rights Commission, 

GPO Box 5218, Sydney NSW 2001 

E: complaintsinfo@humanrights.gov.au 

W:www.humanrights.gov.au/complaint

s/lodge-complaint 

mailto:complaintsinfo@humanrights.gov.au
http://www.humanrights.gov.au/complaints/lodge-complaint
http://www.humanrights.gov.au/complaints/lodge-complaint
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Stockholm gets its first LGBT retirement home 

 

 

Sweden's first retirement home for elderly 
members of the LGBT communities opened in 
Stockholm in November 2013, capping a four-
year effort that may spark a new trend. 

 
 

Regnbågen (‘Rainbow’) senior living facility 

(seniorboende) is a cooperative renters’ 

association for people aged 55 and older that 

offers 27 flats located on the top three levels of 

an eight-storey building in Stockholm’s Gärdet 

neighbourhood. 

Forty men and women have already moved into 

the facility, with the majority of the association's 

90 members waiting for a flat to open up. Some 

members are much younger people already 

planning for the future. 

Resident and association vice-chair Lars Mononen, 

64, explained that Regnbågen is meant to be a 

place where members of the lesbian, gay, 

bisexual, and transgender (LGBT) communities 

can feel comfortable in their later years. 

 "We don't have kids, generally, and often aren't 

that close to other family members, and when 

you stop working you really miss that social 

interaction," said Mononen. 

 "Renbågen gives us all a little bit of an extra 

social safety net and lets us be a part of an active 

community. This is a place where people actually 

seek out contact with their neighbours rather 

than try to avoid it." 

Resident Bjorn Gate, said, “It matters a lot that 

you are among kindred spirits”. 

Plans for the project began 4 years ago, in 2009. 

At that time Renbågen chairman Christer 

Fällman, said, "We’re looking to create a care 

home where LGBT people can ‘speak their own 

language’ and feel secure in who they are." 

“What we want to avoid is the situation which 

sometimes occurs today where a guy doesn’t dare 

to tell nursing home staff that it’s his boyfriend 

of however many years who is coming for a visit,” 

Fällman told (Swedish English language news) The 

Local.  

 

Although the city supported the idea, one of the 

major stumbling blocks to moving the concept 

forward was funding. According to Fällman, the 

city’s decision to turn over the management of 

much of its elderly care services to private 

companies helped the process along.  

 “The privatization of nursing homes actually 

made it easier to move things forward because 

you have a profit-driven company involved which 

sees the market potential,” he said.  

He likened the effort to create a nursing home 

for gays, lesbians, as well as bi- and transsexuals 

to efforts by other ethnic groups to have special, 

language-specific nursing homes. Regnbågen has 

specially trained staff to be sensitive to the LGBT 

community. 

While Renbågen may be Sweden's first gay-

friendly retirement home, it likely won't be the 

last. "I know already they are looking at doing 

something similar in Gothenburg," Mononen said. 

The Regnbågen retirement facility is housed in this building 

in Stockholm. File photo: Olof Holdar/Micas 

 

Renbågen chairman Christer Fällman, one of the main 

drivers behind the project  

 

Adapted from: www.pinknews.co.uk/2013/11/22/; www.thelocal.se/20131122/first-gay; and www.thelocal.se/20090707/20512   

 

http://www.pinknews.co.uk/2013/11/22/
http://www.thelocal.se/20131122/first-gay
http://www.thelocal.se/20090707/20512
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Ensuring The GATEWAY is pink-friendly 
The Federal Government is establishing a website, My Aged Care, to navigate all aspects of the 
aged care system. Already partially operational on-line, it will ultimately include a (phone line) 
help centre, assessments for eligibility for services and also a complaints section. Dubbed ‘The 
Gateway’, it is intended to be a one-stop shop for all aged care needs and information.   

The National LGBTI Alliance has been working with the department responsible for The Gateway  
(formerly DoHA, now DSS), to ensure that this important site is LGBTI inclusive. 

Dr Gávi Ansara, Senior Health Policy Officer at the National LGBTI Health Alliance,  

recently held a workshop with staff responsible for building the site, briefing them on  
LGBTI concerns and ways to work with these clients in a non-discriminatory manner. 

The staff developed their own set of responses to a wide range of of questions that are  
likely to be raised by LGBTI visitors to the site, demonstrating a great understanding of  

the issues – boding well for a truly pink-positive Gateway.  

Rethinking Age in the context of care 
 

 

 

Age and what it ‘means to be old’ are 

increasingly contested concepts.  As age and 

care are intricately intertwined, we need to 

consider whether current models are in line 

with older peoples’ needs and the new realities 

of ageing.  Indeed, care models and care 

practices are deeply ingrained with age- and 

stage- based assumptions which may need to be 

challenged. 

Amanda Grenier, PhD, Associate Professor, 

McMaster University, Ontario, says, ‘it is time to 

reconsider how age is enacted or sustained 

through care practices, and consider whether 

age-based models of care 

are suitable in the 

contemporary context.’ 

‘At the level of personal 

experience, older people 

voice that ‘they are not old’ 

– that the age they are 

assigned contrasts with their 

experience and sense of 

self. 

This has created a disjuncture where suggested 

models and expectations are concerned, as well 

as an alignment with new forms of ageing that 

emphasise success, health and well-being.’ 

Grenier questions the value of continuing to focus 

on age as the basis for care. Although undeniable 

needs exist among older people, care is needed 

across the lifecourse as a result of disability, 

illness, ‘frailty’ or end of life issues, and/or at 

vulnerable points such as poverty and 

homelessness. She asks if these care needs are in 

fact age-based. 

‘We are at a crossroads where the age-based 

provision of care is concerned. Although 

reconfigurations of policy based on chronological 

age are underway (e.g. public pension), current 

examples focus on age adjustments, rather than 

on differing needs or alternate 

arrangements.’ 

‘How do we catch up with 

emerging realities of aging and 

adjust the organisation of care 

accordingly? Should age be used 

to organise care services? If so, 

in what circumstances? If not, 

how can we assure that those in 

need are not further 

marginalised? Such questions represent a starting 

point from which to reconsider age-based models 

of care, question underlying assumptions, and 

reconfigure care practices so that they are more 

aligned with changing notions of age and 

contemporary care needs.’ 

  Adapted from www.revaluingcare.net/rethinking-age-in-the-context-of-care/  Nov 18, 2013 by Amanda Grenier. [JL]  

 

http://lgbtihealth.org.au/staff
http://www.revaluingcare.net/rethinking-age-in-the-context-of-care/
http://revaluingcare.net/rethinking-age-in-the-context-of-care/
http://revaluingcare.net/author/grenier/
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Exploring LGBTI intergenerational opportunities 

By June Lowe  

A couple of years ago GRAI held a ‘Talking 

Generations’ cafe forum, where older and 

younger LGB people came together to exchange 

views and experiences.  

My interest has long been piqued by the potential 

of intergenerational exchanges, and so this 

September (2013) I was drawn to a small seminar 

in the UK, ‘Intergenerational Issues and LGBT 

people – Current Initiatives and Future 

Directions’
1
. 

While much of our attention to date has been 

drawn to achieving LGBTI-inclusive aged care, it 

is reasonable to hope that if our inter-

generational and multigenerational support 

systems were much stronger, the need for formal 

care provision would be greatly diminished (while 

reaping a huge social enrichment dividend).  

However, till now, there have been almost no 

opportunities for older and younger LGBTI people 

to find each other in the same space, let alone 

get to know each other. 

Three recent projects in the UK, undertaken by 

Gendered Intelligence
2
 and Age UK, have focused 

on exploring LGBT intergenerational work
3
. Using 

3 completely different models, these aimed to 

improve understandings and relationships 

between younger and older LGBT people and to 

develop knowledge and pride in LGBT heritage. 

The first, a history project in Leicester, trained 

younger LGBT people to interview older LGBT 

people, and document changes in their lives and 

attitudes. This project eventually expanded to 

form a substantial local LGB archive with 

hundreds of interviews. 

The second, an advocacy project in Stockport, 

aimed to influence local policies and providers, 

                                         
1
 This seminar was part of a 6-part Economic and Social 

Research Council (ESRC) Seminar Series, 2013-1015, Older 
Lesbian, Gay Bisexual and Trans People: Minding the 
Knowledge Gaps. 
2
 http://genderedintelligence.co.uk/arts-projects/past   

3
 Sponsored by V-Inspired and Pfizer. 

such as health care, education, and  alcohol and 

drug use agencies. Once again, participants were 

trained in research methods and employed a 

‘speed dating’ approach at a forum to talk 

directly with service providers. This was very 

empowering for participants and produced a 

valuable toolkit for local service providers. 

The third, an extraordinary arts project in 

Camden. ambitiously condensed over 4 

weekends, produced film, visual art and music 

with 30 participants of mixed age, gender and 

sexuality, and culminated in a public exhibition 

and creative performance event. 

Although completely dissimilar, the 3 projects 

produced some key commonalities: they 

successfully challenged stereotypes; overcame 

the difficulties of unifying diverse groups across 

age, sexuality and gender divides; saw the 

benefits of positive role models in ageing and the 

social gains of sharing experiences; and, 

critically, they demonstrated the attractiveness 

of learning new skills with a focus on doing 

something positive together across the 

generations. 

A common misconception about intergenerational 

projects is that they are about ‘younger people 

helping older people’.  In fact, it is a 2-way 

process, giving younger LGBT people a positive 

sense of their own future while older people gain 

a better understanding of the younger’s 

perspectives. 

Disappointingly, none of the UK projects had the 

capacity to develop on-going informal support 

networks, as the time-frames were too short to 

develop the kind of trust that only time can 

foster.  This perhaps points us away from a 

‘project’ approach if we are hoping to establish 

meaningful and sustainable intergenerational 

relationships. 

 

 

 

http://genderedintelligence.co.uk/arts-projects/past
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One of my research projects is to 

examine how a group of 25 gay 

men aged 60 and over have 

experienced or expect to 

experience old age. 

Interviewed as part of research I did 

for a book that Palgrave Macmillan 

published in 2013 (Gay Men’s 

Relationships Across the Life Course) 

the men were recruited in Auckland, 

London, Manchester, Melbourne, and New York. 

Six of them were in their 80s, nine were in their 

70s and ten were in their 60s. This project builds 

on work that Brian Heaphy (2009), Ann Cronin 

and Andrew King (2012) among others, have 

already done in the area of queer ageing needs. 

It will also expand on my own findings from an 

all-Australian sample of gay men (n=80) that I 

used in The Changing World of Gay Men (Palgrave 

Macmillan, 2008) where I argued that I found 

little or no evidence to suggest that Australian 

gay men aged 60 and over were lonely in old age 

and that most seemed relatively optimistic about 

the prospect of growing old.  

What I did not examine, however, in The 

Changing World was the extent of their fears or 

concerns about life in care, which is the focus of 

the research I write about today. 

Preliminary analysis of data from my 

international sample of 25 men suggests that they 

chiefly used two narratives when explaining what 

worried them about their 

care needs in old age. 

The first narrative related 

to that set of general 

fears and concerns that 

occupy the waking hours 

of many members of the 

general population as 

they age, namely fears 

about losing mobility or 

independence, having to live alone 

after the death of a partner, loss of 

sexual potency or interest, having to 

move into a nursing home, or the risk 

of dementia. 

The second narrative the men drew on 

when explaining what worried them 

about old age were fears about 

heterosexism or homophobia. At the 

top of their list of worries was the 

heteronormativity they expected would exist in 

nursing homes or the homophobia of staff or 

other residents, either of which could have the 

effect of forcing some of the men back into the 

closet.  

One of the interviewees, a Sydney man, aged 72, 

said the following about aged-care 

accommodation: ‘Nursing homes in Australia are 

often run by church organisations. Some church 

organisations, though not all, are not particularly 

welcoming to gay residents. They are not 

particularly understanding of the diversity of 

human relationships and of their needs’.  

A similar, related fear expressed by men living 

independently at home, was having to deal with 

care workers who were homophobic or 

uncooperative. 
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Time to value longevity 

 

Ageism 

undermines 

longevity, 

snatching 

defeat from 

the jaws of 
victory 

We are experiencing unprecedented longevity 

in ‘first world’ populations – today two 

generations of simultaneously ‘retired’ people 

is now not uncommon. Although this has 

extraordinary possibilities for ‘social dividend’, 

unfortunately our societies are too often locked 

into negative stereotypes of ageing, seemly 

intent on undermining the great potential of this 

unique time in human history. We thus ‘snatch 

defeat from the jaws of victory’. 

Thus too many articles about ageing focus on 

‘care’ (as this publication  attests) and too little 

attention is paid to promoting lifelong well-being 

through meaningful activities, including work 

opportunities and social connectedness. 

‘Declinism’ tales abound and are 

hard to ignore. The ‘shrunken’ 

older brain research on which this 

narrative was based came out of 

studies of institutionalised older 

men in the 1950s.  Expectations of 

social withdrawal become self-

fulfilling prophesies, and lowered 

stimulation induces ‘mindlessness’, reducing 

confidence and creating deterioration. 

Age is too often assessed by what it is not (i.e. 

youth) rather than on its own merits. There are 

few studies into the unique intelligence of older 

adults as our thinking changes, integrating a 

lifetime of experience and sometimes arriving at 

more ambiguous answers to problems. The 

developmental possibilities in ageing remain 

largely uncharted territory. 

Our ‘youth focused’ society feeds a dread of 

ageing – blinding us to the possibilities of living 

fully in the ‘new place’ of older adulthood.  

Age often brings a ‘crossover’ in gender roles, 

particularly in heterosexual circles, as older 

people become far less programmed, or defined 

by, social norms of biological roles or the 

workforce. Perhaps this gives older people an 

opportunity to explore their personhood and 

perhaps the LGBTI cohort arrived before them? 

So how are we going to live fully as we age? 

What does this mean to you?  

At GRAI we want to have these conversations, to 

explore ways we can enhance the quality of our 

lives as we get older. Please let us know your 

thoughts on what is important or meaningful for 

you and what ingredients would you like to add to 

your life. 

Opening Doors London   Previous GRAI Matters 

newsletters have featured Opening Doors London 

(ODL). This organisation provides information and 

support services to older LGBT people in the UK.  

In addition to a ‘befriending service’, they also 

coordinate an impressive number of social 

activities – some  mixed and some single-gender – 

including  a dinner club, weekly coffee club,  

support groups for older HIV+ men, Women’s 

walking and herstory group, outings, theatre 

trips, pub socials, Bi-Visibility group, film nights 

and Tai Chi.  They also have a volunteer-run 

referral service, which helps older LGBT people 

negotiate problems with pensions, tax, housing, 

or access to other services. 

ODL is in partnership with Age UK, England’s 

leading charity on ageing. It also is funded by a 

number of sources including local government 

and Lottery.   

The ODL project is quite inspirational, although 

emulating it in Perth faces the constraints of a 

much smaller size population. 

Prime Timers   Meanwhile in Perth, Prime Timers 

continues its successful social activities program 

for mature gay or bisexual men.  The format is 

simple and effective, with monthly meetings and 

a range of member-initiated activities such as a 

book club, dinners, opera group, and field trips. 

For further information: www.primetimerswa.com/  

There is no equivalent organisation for older 

lesbians (let alone older B T and I people). 

Women seem to prefer activities in their 

friendship networks and perhaps existing groups 

already meet the needs of Perth’s older LGBTI 

folk?  Please, let us know what you think. 

Inspired, in part, from Betty Friedanôs The Fountain of Age (1993) 
Send your welcome feedback to: 

info@grai.org.au 

http://www.primetimerswa.com/
mailto:info@grai.org.au
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Dr Jude Comfort is well known, locally and 

nationally, for her commitment to the LGBTI 

community and we have been fortunate indeed 

to have her head up our organisation as GRAI 

Chair for the past 6 years. 

She recently stepped down from this role (our 

constitution limits the time one can spend in any 

Board position) and although Jude remains on the 

Board, she will be taking a well-deserved break, 

cycling around Europe for 6 months. 

Jude is a researcher and lecturer at Curtin 

University, based at the WA Centre for Health 

Promotion Research (WACHPR), and has taken a 

special interest in researching the health of 

LGBTI people in WA.  Her assistants are always 

busy with their clipboards surveying Pride patrons 

at the Pride Fairday, gleaning valuable data on 

the health status of our community! 

Her academic rigour has added immeasurably to 

the good reputation of GRAI, as we made our 

mark internationally in the field of LGBTI Ageing 

with the 2010 research ‘We don’t have of those 

people here’ and the ‘Best Practice Guidelines’, 

both of which were Lotteries funded and 

produced in partnership with WACHPR. 

Her commitment to and achievements with GRAI 

are all the more remarkable considering her 

heavy workload as a busy academic. Jude also 

completed her Phd thesis, ‘Understanding the 

higher rates of smoking among lesbian and 

bisexual women’ during her period as GRAI Chair 

and no-one quite knows how she managed to fit 

everything into her busy life. 

Jude is no slouch in the fun department either, 

and is also a long-time singer with Gay and 

Lesbian Singers WA (GALSWA) and of course a 

keen cyclist. 

A huge thank you, Jude, from all of us at GRAI 

(and beyond) for your dedication to our 

community and especially for your contribution in 

bringing much needed visibility to the needs of 

LGBTI elders. 

Jude: enjoy your trip, and we look forward to 

working with you again on your return – refreshed 

and ready for the next round!

 

 

Dr Jude Comfort – a big thank you from GRAI 
 

Dr Jude Comfort, outgoing Chair of GRAI. 


